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Date: July 10, 2025 
 
To: Peter Stith, Principal Planner 
 
From: Trevor P. McCourt, Deputy City Attorney 
 
Re: Frenchman’s Lane 

City Council Referral 
 
 
Black Oak Realty, LLC, owners of property located at 833 Islington Street (Tax Map 165, Lot 
6) (the “Property Owners”), by way of letter dated March 31, 2025, requested that the City 
Council request that the State of New Hampshire convey the right of way interest to that portion 
of Frenchman’s Lane which is owned by the State. At the regularly scheduled City Council 
meeting on April 21, 2025, the City Council voted to refer the request, which is attached to this 
memorandum, to the Planning Board and to City Staff for a report back.  
 
Frenchman’s Lane, as it now exists, is used to access three parking spaces on 871 Islington Street 
and all the off-street parking located at 833 Islington Street. As shown on the attached satellite 
image from the City’s GIS system, it appears that a portion of the spaces used by 833 Islington 
Street are within Frenchman’s Lane. Additionally, Frenchman’s Lane provides access to 
Islington Street for the Button Factory Building located at 855 Islington Street.   
 
Therefore, Frenchman’s Lane provides access to multiple properties addressed on Islington 
Street. It is the opinion of Planning staff that this access should be preserved. 
 
TF Moran has opined that a portion of Frenchman’s Lane is owned by the State of New 
Hampshire. TF Moran also identifies a portion of Frenchman’s Lane as “likely controlled by the 
City of Portsmouth”. There is no indication that the City has title to this section, therefore it is 
the opinion of the Legal Department that if the City accepts Frenchman’s Lane as a public right 
of way, both portions of land must be accounted for.  
 
Following a meeting between Planning, Public Works and Legal staff, two potential resolutions 
were identified: 
 

1. Accept the entirety of Frenchman’s Lane as a City street. This would contemplate the 
City accepting maintenance and liability responsibilities for this right of way. It should 



 

also be conditioned on the successful resolution of a quiet title action vesting title in the 
rear portion of Frenchman’s Lane in the City.  
 

2. Accept the portion of Frenchman’s Lane adjacent to Islington Street from the State, and 
then convey that area to the owners of 833 Islington Street. The City and the property 
owners should seek consent of the State. This option should also be conditioned on the 
provision of an access easement to 871 and 855 Islington Street which would define 
maintenance and liability responsibilities.  

 
The Department of Public Works recommends pursuing option 2.  
 
Attachment (1) 
 
cc: Peter Rice, Director of Public Works 
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